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Bandicoot Tails 
Newsletter of the Friends of Scott Creek 

Conservation Park 

No. 179 
June ς August 2020 

________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Website: www.friendsofscottcreekcp.org.au  Facebook: www.facebook.com/friendsofscottcreekcp 

Welcome to your winter edition of Bandicoot Tails.  

Unless otherwise indicated, all articles and photos by Peter 
Watton. Please send any contributions for the spring edition 
to president@friendsofscottcreekcp.org.au by mid-August. 

¢ƘŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǿƻǊŘǎΥ 

Well, a lot has happened since 
the last edition of Bandicoot 
Tails!  

It seems so long ago that the 
destructive forces of wildfires 
impacted large parts of the 
country, to be replaced 
almost immediately by the 
worldwide outbreak of the 
Coronavirus (COVID-19).  

On March 27th, National Parks and Wildlife Service South Australia (NPWSSA) implemented measures to 
prioritise the health and safety of its staff, volunteers and park visitors. This included a decision that Friends 
of Parks members cease all organised activities in our parks until further notice.  

While volunteering has had to cease, many people have taken the advantage of extra time on their hands to 
visit parks, including Scott Creek CP. I and other members of the Friends group, who have gone for a walk in 
the park, have seen many others from the broader community out there enjoying the many health and 
wellbeing benefits of being in nature.  

As the Federal and State Governments slowly relax the many restrictions that have been placed on us all, we 
hope that people will continue to enjoy the values of the park.  

While dogs and bikes are not permitted in Scott Creek CP, people can visit the NPWSSA website to find a 
nearby park that does allow these activities. 

It is important that we all continue to follow the protocols put in place by the South Australian Government 
and SA Health. These include practicing social distancing, maintaining good hygiene and maximum group sizes. 
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The good news for our Friends group is that on May 13th we were advised by NPWSSA that we could re-
commence volunteering in the park, following the easing of relevant restrictions by the SA Government on 
May 11th. Your committee worked together with our Senior Ranger, Brent Lores, to develop a plan for a safe 
return to volunteering, and this was sent to our members on May 19th.  

Like the rest of the community, we must follow the protocols put in place by the South Australian Government1 
and SA Health2 in all of our activities. We encourage members who are in the most vulnerable categories, 
particularly those with chronic health conditions, to seek medical advice before resuming volunteering. Also, 
do not feel obliged to re-commence volunteering if you are not ready. Your health remains the most important 
factor, so wait until you feel the time is right. 

We do not intend to hold our bi-monthly general meetings or social lunches for the time being, but the FoSCCP 
committee is keeping in regular contact with each other, to ensure any important issues are dealt with and 
will keep our members informed of any relevant matters and changes as they take place. 

The following are the protocols put in place by the FoSCCP committee for its activities.  

For your safety and the safety of park visitors: 

¶ Do not attend any activity if you are feeling at all unwell, or if you have been in recent contact with anyone 
else who is unwell or been to high risk places. 

¶ A maximum of ten people allowed on site at one time, including for bushcare working bees and bird 
banding. To ensure this is maintained, you will be asked to let the activity leader know if you intend to 
attend any activity, after a notice is emailed to you in the week beforehand. 

¶ Sign in sheets will be completed by the activity leader, not by the individual volunteer. 

¶ Maintain social distancing, including a minimum of 2m from each other. 

¶ Bring your own safety equipment, e.g. gloves and safety glasses, per our workplace health and safety 
requirements. 

¶ Bring your own hand sanitiser (70+% alcohol or soap and water). 

¶ We will have one person open and close the gate when driving into the park, using gloves or disinfectant. 

¶ At bushcare working bees, bring and use your own tools if you have them, otherwise, use the tools 
provided to you and disinfect them with methylated spirits before and after use. No sharing tools once on 
site. 

¶ At bird banding we intend to have specific protocols in place that will restrict handling the birds to a few 
nominated persons with their own equipment, i.e. no shared equipment for this activity. Other protocols 
will be included in the email sent to our regular banders before the activity. 

¶ Do not share food or morning tea. 

¶ Avoid car-pooling. 

Please contact the FoSCCP committee if you have any questions about these protocols (contact details at the 
back of this newsletter). 

Peter Watton 

  

                                                             
1 https://www.covid-19.sa.gov.au  
2 https://www.sahealth.sa.gov.au  

https://www.covid-19.sa.gov.au/
https://www.sahealth.sa.gov.au/
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NRM Reform: 

In April, we received the following letter addressed to all volunteer groups in the Adelaide and Mount Lofty 
Range region from Kim Krebs, Regional NRM Manager. 

 

28 April 2020  

Dear all,  

RE: Changes to volunteer support in the AMLR region  

I am writing to provide you with information about the landscape reform and how that may affect volunteer 
support in the future.  

In November 2019, the Landscape South Australia Act 2019 replaced the Natural Resources Management Act 
2004 ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ƪŜȅ ŦǊŀƳŜǿƻǊƪ ŦƻǊ ƳŀƴŀƎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀǘŜΩǎ ƭŀƴŘΣ ǿŀǘŜǊΣ ǇŜǎǘ Ǉƭŀƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ŀƴƛƳŀƭǎΣ ŀƴŘ ōƛƻŘƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅΦ 
Eight new regional landscape boards will replace the current NRM boards to administer the new Act.  

Presiding Members have now been appointed by the Minister for Environment and Water to lead each of the 
new regional landscape boards. To ensure certainty and a smooth transition for communities and land users, 
current NRM services will continue to be delivered as normal under the existing Act until 1 July 2020 when the 
new Act is fully operational.  

The landscape boards will continue to support off-park volunteer groups in their region and the Department 
for Environment and Water is committed to supporting the groups operating on-park. More detail on the level 
of support provided by landscape boards for volunteer groups will be available once the boards form. You will 
also be invited to help the boards to develop their 5 Year Landscape Plan, and your voice as dedicated 
volunteers will be highly regarded.  

A key element of the landscape reform is establishing a grassroots grants program for each region to support 
volunteers and not-for-profit organisations. The grants will be used to undertake local projects, and establish 
the landscapes priority fund to invest in large scale projects.  

On behalf of the Adelaide and Mount Lofty Ranges NRM Board, I would like to thank all the volunteer groups, 
and the many individuals who make up these dedicated groups, who we have worked in partnership with over 
the years and congratulate them on their impressive achievements to date. The ongoing contribution of 
volunteer groups across the region has been immense. To give you a snapshot, in 2018-19 alone, 109 volunteer 
groups (more than 12,000 volunteers) contributed 207,910 hours to maintain, protect and expand our natural 
resources throughout the region.  

We look forward to continuing to build the capacity of environmental volunteer groups in the region through 
the newly formed landscape boards.  

For further information on the landscape reform and new regional boundaries visit 
https://landscape.sa.gov.au/. We will keep you updated as information becomes available through our 
monthly volunteer newsletter Sedge Snippet and the Natural Resources AMLR website and NRM board 
Facebook page. For other enquiries please contact Hugh Kneebone, Manager Community Engagement, 
Natural Resources AMLR (P 82739133 hugh.kneebone@sa.gov.au).  

Yours sincerely,  

 

 
 
Kim Krebs  
Regional NRM Manager - Adelaide and Mt Lofty Ranges  
Department for Environment and Water 
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As stated, from 1st July this year the Landscape 
South Australia Act 2019 is to be fully operational, 
with new Landscape SA Boards and Green Adelaide 
replacing existing NRM Boards. These boards will 
continue to support off-park volunteer groups in 
their region, while DEW is to support the groups 
operating on-park, that is, groups like ours.  

Scott Creek CP will be divided between Green 
Adelaide and the Hills and Fleurieu Landscape SA 
Board, with the boundary following the council 
borders in this part of the hills. 

FoSCCP has had tremendous support from the NR 
ALMR over the years, and I felt it was important to let Kim and her team know how much it has been 
appreciated. Following is my email: 

 

Kim Krebs 
Regional NRM Manager ς Adelaide and Mt Lofty Ranges 
Department for Environment and Water 

Dear Kim and staff, 

RE: Changes to volunteer support in the AMLR region 

On behalf of the Friends of Scott Creek Conservation Park, I would like to express my gratitude to you and you 
staff for the terrific support that you have provided our group over the past five or so years, since I became 
president of the group. 

While I am constantly thanking your staff when I meet with them in person, chat over the phone or in email 
conversations, there is a tendency to not to send this message back up the line to the rest of the team in the 
office. When I received your update on 28th April, regarding the replacement of the Natural Resources 
Management Act 2004 with the Landscape South Australia Act 2лмфΣ L ǿŀǎ ŘŜǘŜǊƳƛƴŜŘ ǘƻ ǊŜŎǘƛŦȅ ǘƘƛǎΧŀƭōŜƛǘ 
nearly three weeks later. 

It is a bit hard to cover all of the staff who have helped us out over the years, but I particularly want to thank 
Yŀǘ Iƛƭƭ ŀƴŘ aŀǊƪ CŀƎŀƴ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŜȄŎŜǇǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘΣ ŀƴŘ L ŘƻƴΩǘ ǳǎŜ the term lightly. While we greatly 
appreciate the funding that they have directed to on-ground work in the park, which has made a huge 
ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴŎŜ ǘƻ ƻǳǊ ŎŀǇŀŎƛǘȅ ǘƻ ǊŜǎǘƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ ǇŀǊƪΩǎ ƴŀǘǳǊŀƭ ǾŀƭǳŜǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŜȄǘǊŀ ōƛǘǎ ƻŦ ŜǉǳƛǇƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ŦƛǊǎǘ ŀƛŘ 
kits Kat provides us with from time to time, it is the interest and passion that they take in the park and our 
volunteers that is quite overwhelming. This same interest and passion has been shown by other NRM staff we 
have dealt with over the years as well, includiƴƎ YŀǘΩǎ ƳŀǘŜǊƴƛǘȅ ƭŜŀǾŜ ǊŜǇƭŀŎŜƳŜƴǘ {ƻǇƘƛŜ .ŀǎǎΣ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎ bwa 
district ecologist Anthony Abley (who we will be most fortunate to be able to continue to work with in his 
similar role with DEW/NPWSSA), and all the staff managing the Community Environment Grants program. 

While it appears that landscape boards will not be supporting on-park volunteer groups from the 1st July, I 
hope to still be able to maintain contact with those staff moving across from the NRM. Hopefully additional 
funding support for on-park volunteers will be made available through DEW as part of this transition.  

Thank you once again Kim, to you and your entire staff. 

Kind Regards, 

Peter 

Peter Watton 
President Friends of Scott Creek Conservation Park 
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Bushcare Activities: 

As you would expect, when we had to cancel all of 
our scheduled bushcare activities from March 27th to 
May 13th, we were going to have a lot less area of the 
park covered during autumn! 

We managed to get the three scheduled activities in 
March completed, though numbers were down.  

Our first Tuesday bushcare activity saw Jenny and 
Richard patrol between Dorset Vale Road and 
Echidna Track, finding a bit of variety with Boneseed, 
Montpellier Broom and a couple of Olives. Then at 
our Sunday activity, we had six along to find a larger 
than expected patch of Erica in Viminaria Creek.  

Following this activity, Glenn sprayed two patches of 
Stinkwort along the track down from gate 7 and in 
from gate 5, while Peter started drilling and filling the 
first few small Weeping Willows along Eulamprus Reach. Unfortunately it was getting late in the season and 
the Willows had started getting their autumn leaf colouring, a sign that they were heading into their winter 
dormancy. The herbicide is not likely to be as effective at this time, so this task will resume as the trees green 
up again in spring later in the year.  

On the fourth Saturday activity in Cup Gum Creek, just before the NPWSSA cease organised activities directive, 
we just had the two volunteers again. This was, however, again very productive, with all the area patrolled 
between the creek and Cup Gum Track, with just a few Boneseed and one Erica found along the creekline, but 
lots of Montpellier Broom and Fleabane in Bushrat Creek at the northern end of the area.  

There were also a couple of smallish patches of Blackberry in Cup Gum Creek, which Peter sprayed at the end 
of the activity. He also sprayed a patch of Stinkwort and Fleabane and more Blackberry near the northern end 
of Currawong Ridge Track, while Rick drove along a number of the park tracks, including Cup Gum Track up to 
and along Mount Bold Ridge Track, stopping in numerous spots along the way to remove Boneseed and Broom.  

Once the COVID-19 restrictions were relaxed and organised activities on NPWSSA land were able to re-
commence, a very keen group of seven of us headed out on the misty and drizzly morning of the fourth 
Saturday of May to continue our work on the Boneseed and Erica down Fantail Creek in the Panhandle.  

Above: Morning tea in Viminaria Creek back in 
March.  

Above left: Rick patrolling Cup Gum Creek in March.  Above right: Erica removed from Fantail Creek in May.  



6 
 

While the weather was a bit uncomfortable, we got 
plenty done and the park was looking wonderful after 
all the rain we have had so far this year. 

Meanwhile, plenty of work has been going on in 
Almanda Creek and around the corner into Quoyii 
Flat. In addition to the completing the first weed 
removal along Almanda Creek and continuing follow-
up in this area, a huge amount of effort has gone into 
Quoyii Flat and the adjoining stretch of Scott Creek, 
which has been dubbed Eulamprus Reach. These 
names are derived from the scientific name for the 
frequently encountered Eastern Water Skink in this 
area: Eulamprus quoyii ς Eulamprus means 'good-
beautiful' and Quoyii is named after J.R.C. Quoy, 
French naturalist. (Encyclopedia of Australian 
animals: Reptiles. Angus and Robertson) 

Quoyii Flat had little native understorey growing in it other than areas of Bracken Fern and a small patch of 
Stiff Flat-sedge (Cyperus vaginatus), but had large amounts of pasture grasses (mainly Phalaris) and Blackberry 
growing throughout. Other than the planning, the main focus of the work was slashing down the Blackberry 
and pasture grasses, which Steve attended to over a number of visits with the brushcutter, and then follow-
up cutting and swabbing of the slashed Blackberry.  

Patches of Blackberry were left on either side of the bridge, after Bandicoots were seen crossing the creek via 
the bridge. The group received a special treat when they witnessed a mother Bandicoot cross the bridge 
followed by a youngster, which was still golden in colour.  

John W had noticed a correlation between the density of Golden Wattle and the diversity of native plants 
underneath them on the eastern side of Almanda Creek and thought that might lead to a quicker way to 
restore Quoyii Flat. The aim was to revegetate the broad area with Golden Wattle (Acacia pycnantha), to help 
outcompete and minimise future weed regrowth, while also providing an environment that should promote 
greater diversity of native understorey species.  

Following the initial weed control, a small dish-shaped hole was prepared for each individual seed, which were 
all scarified one by one by John. Scarification, the scoring of the hard coating of the seed, helps breaks its 
dormancy, to provide more reliable germination.  

Above left: Quoyii Flat, the dish-shaped holes 
prepared for seeding with Golden Wattles. 

Above right: Quoyii Flat, Golden Wattle seedling 
germinated.  

Above: Quoyii Eulamprus (Eastern Water Skink).  
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There were about 4,000 seeds sown, counted by their weight, 22g to the thousand. The area is about 4,000m2, 
so that averages one seedling per square metre. Many of the seeds have already germinated, and it is hoped 
that, with predicted good winter rainfall, these should thrive this year.  

Of added interest, the list of plant species growing along Almanda Creek has grown to an impressive 236, of 
which 167 are indigenous to the area and 47 have conservation ratings ranging from nationally endangered 
to locally rare.  

Late in May, NR AMLR District Officer Mark Fagan arranged a visit to Almanda Creek with John, to be shown 
ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǳƭǘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳǇΩǎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎ to dateΦ ¢ƻ ǉǳƻǘŜ aŀǊƪΥ άL ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǘƻǳǊ ȅŜǎǘŜǊŘŀȅΣ ƛǘΩǎ ƎƛǾŜƴ ƳŜ ŀ 
lot of food for thought. I think what you and the rest of the group have accomplished and the future plans are 
fantastic.έ 

Above left: Quoyii Flat 9th February 2020.  Above right: Quoyii Flat 6th May 2020.  


